# **Dissertation Title Page**

# **Dissertation Title**

Change Management in the Irish Public Sector: A Managers Perspective

# Name of Author

Fiona Healy

# Award

Master of Science in Management

# College

National College of Ireland

Submitted to the National College of Ireland, July 2021.

# Table of Contents

Submission of Thesis and Dissertation Declaration	4
1 Abstract	5
2 Introduction	6
2.1 The Irish Public Sector	7
2.2 The Irish Public sector and change	8
3 Literature Review	
3.1 Change Management theory	
<ul> <li>3.2 Challenges of Change Management</li></ul>	
3.3 Organisational Culture and Change	20
3.4 Literature Review Conclusion	22
4 Research Aims and Objectives	24
4.1 Research Aim	
4.2 Research Objectives	
5 Methodology	
5.1 Research Approach	
5.2 Sample	
5.3 Research Tool	27
5.4 Data Collection and Analysis	
5.5 Ethical Considerations	29
5.6 Limitations of study	
6 Findings	
6.1 The culture of the organisation	
6.2 Communication and change	
6.3 Training and Knowledge of Change Management	
6.4 Employees Length of Service	
6.5 Managers and Change	
6.6 The organisations ability to adapt	
6.7 Conclusion	41
7 Discussion	

7.1 Managers experiences of managing change in the Irish Public Sector	42
7.2 Change Management in the Irish Public Sector	44
7.3 Challenges when implementing change	46
7.4Discussion Conclusion	48
8 Conclusion	49
9 References	51
10 Appendix	56
10.1 Appendix 1	56
10.2 Appendix 2	57
10.3 Appendix 3	59

# Submission of Thesis and Dissertation Declaration

National College of Ireland Research Students Declaration Form (Thesis/Author Declaration Form)

Name: Fiona Healy	
Student Number: x18198872	
Degree for which thesis is submitted: MSc in Management	
Title of Thesis: Change Management in the Irish Public Sector	or: A
Managers Perspective	
Date: 30/07/2021	

# Material submitted for award

A. I declare that this work submitted has been composed by myself.	х
B. I declare that all verbatim extracts contained in the thesis have been distinguished by quotation marks and the sources of information specifically acknowledged.	х
C. I agree to my thesis being deposited in the NCI Library online open access repository NORMA.	x
<ul> <li>D. <i>Either</i> *I declare that no material contained in the thesis has been used in any other submission for an academic award.</li> <li><i>Or</i> *I declare that the following material contained in the thesis formed part of a submission for the award of</li> </ul>	X
(State the award and the awarding body and list the material below)	

## 1 Abstract

Popa (2017) states that change in an organisation is inevitable. According to Sirkin, Keenan and Jackson (2014) academics and researchers have been dissecting the area of change management to gain an in-depth view as to why this area of management is difficult. A number of areas that cause challenges in the change management process includes resistance to change, lack of knowledge and training in change management, communication, organisational culture and the dynamic capabilities of an organisation. For example, Basu (2015) states that managers may face resistance to change from employees and further explains why employees resist change.

There is evidence from many academic articles that challenges exist in the change process and also studies on how these challenges can be resolved. What seems to be limited from this dissection is an analysis in to change management in the Irish public sector. Although there is an extensive amount of research on change management challenges across a broad range of sectors covering various types of businesses and institutions, the research on change management in the Irish public sector is more sparse.

For this reason this study will undertake interviews with managers in an Irish public sector organisation in order to gain insight into change management in the Irish public and if these managers are experiencing the widely reported challenges of change management. These interviews will be analysed, discussed and compared with literature reviewed on the topic of change management.

## 2 Introduction

Change is a transformation in a company's strategy as a result of a shift in the internal or external environment, new technologies in the sector or a fluctuation in the company's structure, (Parachiv, Nitu, and Savin, 2019). Reacting to these shifts and making changes within an organisation in line with these shifts helps a company to sustain competitive advantage against their competitors, (Bojesson and Fundin, 2020). Organisations are frequently involved in change processes, the management of change involves the planning and implementation of changes and also reviewing changes when new information emerges, (Cummings and Worley, 2015).

Kotter (2012) notes that managers within an organisation are a key component of the change process but in order for change to be successful they must be a competent leader and have the ability to manage change successfully. Within the change process managers must take on certain roles, they are the communicators, supporters, trainers and also play a key role in managing any resistance the change process may face, (Ionescu, Merut, and Dragomiroiu, 2014). Cohen (2019) states that resistance to change can hinder the change process, resistance can make the process extremely difficult for the organisation. This resistance may occur when employees feel intimated by the change, and see change as a threat to their position in the company i.e. a threat to the security of their job, (Cohen, 2019). It is also noted that changes in technology can ignite a resistance to change as employees fear the technology could replace them or monitor them, (Basu, 2015).

The dynamic capabilities of an organisation is also an important factor in the change process. The dynamic capabilities refers to the company's ability to understand and acknowledge the conditions within the organisation which may affect the company's ability to respond to changes in the market environment, (Bojesson and Fundin, 2020). This ability to change and exploit opportunities depends on a combination of organisational and managerial capabilities that would allow a company to quickly and effectively react and adapt to changing situations, (Bojesson and Fundin, 2020).

As it can be seen from the research mentioned above there are many challenges which may affect a company's ability to effectively implement change. Although there is a vast amount of research on this topic there appears to be limited research on change management within the Irish public sector. The majority of the research is focused on private organisations or public sector organisations in other countries. As a result of the limited literature available, there is clear scope and reason for a study to investigate why change is a challenge and investigate what challenges managers are facing in the change process.. Are these challenges similar to what the private sector or other countries public sector organisations face or do the challenges of change management differ within the Irish public sector. The hypothesis of the study is that: Managers in the Irish public sector experience challenges in the change process. This will either be refuted or confirmed through the following research question: Do managers in the Irish public sector face challenges when implementing change?

The following topics will be researched in order to gain an in-depth view into change management and appropriately examine this topic within the Irish public sector: change management theories, and change management challenges/ barriers.

Throughout this paper, the research aims, methodology, and findings will be documented along with a discission of the findings. The methodology used will be qualitative. This type of methodology is interested in the subjective views and human experience of the proposed research topic, (Silverman, 2013). As the research is interested in managers experiences of change management this methodology is best suited. The research instrument will be semi structured interviews. The findings from these interviews will be analysed using thematic analysis.

#### 2.1 The Irish Public Sector

The Irish public service sector employees over 300,000 people across the country, (Public Jobs, 2021). This accounts for 13% of the total Irish work force (Ibec for Irish Business, 2021). The sectors within the public service consist of the civil service, defence sector, education sector, health sector, justice sector, local authorities, and non-commercial state agencies, (Public Jobs, 2021). There are many different career fields which are employed across the public sector, for example there are nurses, doctors, administrative staff, an Garda Siochana, civil servants, teachers, army guards, firefighters, paramedics, accountants, business managers and many more.

According to Public Jobs (2021) the aim of the Irish public sector is provide service to the Irish public that are responsive, efficient, diverse, innovative, inclusive and flexible. The public service is a significant part of the social, cultural and economic life in Ireland, (Public Jobs, 2021).

## 2.2 The Irish Public sector and change

The Irish public sector is not a stranger to change in its organisations. There have been many agreements that have affected the Irish public sector and its employees, agreements such as the Croke park agreement and the Haddington road agreement. Irish public sector organisations also have their own change initiatives within the organisation. For example the HSE have their change guide, An Garda Siochana have the modernisation and renewal programme, and the Electric Supply Board (ESB) have the dimensions of a solution report.

The above have created change in the Irish public sector organisations in a number of ways. The HSE's change guide's slogan of 'People's needs, defining change', (HSE, 2021), reflects that unlike private company's whose needs for change is related to gaining and keeping competitive advantage, this Irish public sector organisations need for change is based on the people of Ireland's needs.

The Croke park agreement (2010-2014) aim was to change the conduction of business within the public service to reduce both costs and the number of people working within the sector while still aiming to meet the needs for the services within the sector, (Government of Ireland, 2010). It had a number of effects on pay rates and reviews on the rates, redundancies, and pensions, (Government of Ireland, 2010).

Another agreement which has brought change to the Irish public sector was the Haddington road agreement. Also known as the public service stability agreement (2013-2014), this agreement was based on the requirement of the government to reduce the public pay and pensions bill by 1 Billion EUR, (Government of Ireland, 2013). The agreement brought a number of changes to the Irish public sector, changes involved increment freezes, introduced

a longer working week without compensation, and changes to overtime and flexi time, (Government, 2013).

As it can be seen both these agreements have significant effect on the employees within the Irish public sector in terms of pay, pay increment entitlement's, hours worked and their pensions.

In line with government agreements which affect the Irish public sector there are also change initiatives and plans within each organisation in the public sector. These change plans/guides are tailored to the service that is being provided and the structure of the organisation. For example An Garda Siochana's modernisation and renewal programme initiatives are based on the need to deliver the national policing and security service in an effective and efficient manner, some examples of the initiatives are to introduce advanced IT systems, increased visibility, community policing teams across all districts , and specialist units to be set up in order to meet the challenges within cyber security, (An Garda Siochana, 2021). The HSEs change guide as mentioned above was based on the people's needs defining change, some of the initiatives include the practice of collective leadership, model shared values, deliver public value and be accountable, invest in teams and people and engage and communicate, levering e-health and technology (Health Service executive, 2021). As it can be seen, both of these public sector organisations, although there to serve to public, have very different needs to serve and their change initiatives are not based on competitive advantage but rather what they need to do in order to serve the Irish public.

## **3 Literature Review**

## 3.1 Change Management theory

In order to gain an understanding of what barriers and challenges a manager may face during change and how they affect this process, it is crucial to understand the theoretical underpinnings of change management and what models are available for managers to utilize when implementing change.

Kotter (2012) states that change in organisations is often met with challenges and as a result has failed, leaving companies with wasted resources and a frustrated workforce. Studies surrounding planned change in an organisation show that roughly 70% of change initiatives fail, (Bojesson and Fundin, 2020). Similarly, Applebaum, Habashy, Malo, and Shafiq (2012) not that from one third to 80% of change initiatives have failed. This is as a result of a lack of knowledge and understanding of conditions within the organisation, (Bojesson and Fundin, 2020). With this in mind in order to evaluate the challenges of change management within the Irish public sector, firstly an understanding of change management theory must be developed.

Organisational change management is described as being a combination of the tools, techniques and models that an organisation can use to implement change in a business, (Cummings and Worley, 2015). Change management theorists such as John Kotter have given organisations tools and techniques to use when planning for change. Kotter (2012) model creates an 8 step process to implementing change in an organisation. The process is as follows: 1) establishing a sense of urgency, 2) creating a powerful guiding coalition, 3) developing a vision, 4) communicating the change vision to the people within the organisation, 5) empowering a broad based action, 6) generating and celebrating the short term wins, 7) consolidating gains and building on the change, 8) anchoring new approaches in the organisational culture, (Kotter, 2012). It is reported that if an organisations does not take all of the steps above during the change process, there is serious consequences on the success of the change being implemented (Kotter, 2012). Pryor, Taneja, Humphreys, Anderson and Singleton (2008) praised Kotter's 8 steps in a number of areas, in particular the step regarding the guiding coalition. Managers cannot deal with resistance by themselves, therefore building a powerful guiding coalition with a number of managers within it can help managers to come together and

deal with resistance as a team, (Pryor *et al.* 2008). This may be linked more to a change initiative that is organisation wide for example introducing a new technological system to be used throughout the organisation. This model is also praised for its simplistic step by step break down in implementing change initiatives and provides mangers with direction on how to implement this model (Galli, 2018).

Kotter's leading change steps model is mentioned in a large bulk of the change management theory articles however it is criticised for a number of reasons. Galli (2018) praises the concept of the step by step guide but also notes that this is a weakness of the model as well as a strength. The step by step model may fail if all steps are not implemented as not implementing each will have a knock on effect on other steps, (Galli, 2018). Appelbaum *et al.* (2012) also reports that there are a number limitations to Kotter's model. Firstly, there is no scientific consensus on this model by Kotter, rather research is based around it's practicality, usable format and its popularity, (Appelbaum *et al.*, 2012). Furthermore, it is also noted that there should be further study based on Kotter's model, and that this model has been questioned as a result of Kotter taking his own personal experience in his business and uses minimal outside sources to inform this model.(Appelbaum *et al.*, 2012). Applebaum *et al.* (2012) report that there are limited studies which have validated all 8 steps of Kotter's model and that most evidence found validating Kotter's 8 steps is in his own book – The Heart of Change.

Kurt Lewin, another theorist of change management, also developed a popular change management model. Lewin's model is an older model developed in the 1940s, (Ronnenberg, Graham, and Mahmoodi, 2011). Lewin's model consists of three steps that must be undertaken 1) unfreeze the existing situation within the company, 2) once current models, cultures and behaviours are unfrozen then a company can move to introducing new change or movement and 3) a company must re-freeze these changes in order to secure them within the company, (Levasseur, 2001). This model takes into account peoples uncertainty of change and is aware that in order to ensure people are certain and comfortable with the change, behaviours need to change. Pryor *et al.* (2008) states that people resist change because they do not trust it, uncertainty makes people uncomfortable. Therefore it will make change more difficult if people are not certain of it and what it entails, it does not go into detail regarding the human part of change, (Galli, 2018). Galli (2018) also states that Lewin's model is popular for its simplicity in the three step system. However, a number of academics have critiqued this model. Levasseur (2001) argues the above and states it does not give a step by step guide for managers

to implement change although it does give clarity to the most important steps of change. Hussain, Lei, Akram, Haider, Hussain and Ali (2016) also state that there are limitations to Lewin's change theory. It is noted that change effectiveness is also highly effected by the style of leadership in place and that effective change correlates positively with the transformational leadership style, which is not referenced in Lewin's model,(Hussain et al. 2016). Pryor *et al.* (2008) promotes the transformational style organisation and states that they recognize resistance and change and plan to help remove this barrier.

As it can be seen Lewin's model, much like Kotter's has been criticised by academics. Although criticised they are also praised for sections of their models and are still widely spoken about in up to date literature .

Although these models are available to managers, do they help managers to implement change? Are they applicable to the Irish public sector when managing change? This will be further researched through interviews with managers in the Irish public sector. Research has shown that managers still deal with a lot of challenges in the change management process. This will be further explored in the next section and literature will be drawn upon to link to the research question.

## 3.2 Challenges of Change Management

It is stated in literature that change in organisations is inevitable, it cannot be avoided and a large factor related to constant changes is in relation to the technological advances that are happening across all sectors, (Applebaum *et al.*, 2012 and Parachiv, Nitu and Savin, 2019). The change process is a difficult and complex process that can cause distress and concern within a company, (Popa, 2017). The challenges in change management are widely spoken about as a result of change being a critical factor within organisations. The themes emerging in literature in relation to change management challenges include a resistance to change, management training and style, the dynamic capabilities of the organisation and the effect organisational culture can have on the change process. These themes will be discussed and critically analysed below.

#### 3.2.1 Resistance to change

During the change process managers are often faced with resistance from their employees (Popa, 2017). Basu (2015) concurs that managers may face resistance to change from employees and further explains why employees resist change. Change can be resisted by employees as a result of a lack of awareness (what will happen, when will it happen, and what are the possible outcomes), fear of the unknown, and employees being comfortable within the organisations current structure and running, (Basu, 2015). Employees are also reported as resisting change if they see cost cutting activities taking place, as this is viewed with the mindset that further cost cutting will take place within the organisation, (Graamans, Aij, Vonk and Have, 2019). This correlates with Basu (2015) stating that employees fear the unknown of change.

Employees appreciate hearing directly from managers what these changes will entail, how it will affect them and also why the change is taking place, (Ionescu et. Al 2014). Ionescu et al. (2014) also notes that a resistance to change is human nature and that it is a normal reaction to uncertainty. When managers are open and honest with employees it can give them chance to be open and honest with their managers. They may feel more comfortable to ask questions and take interest in the change process if they are being told exactly what, how and when things will be changing. Paton and McCalman (2008) states that employees are more willing to except changes if they understand what is the cause of the change, the need for the change, and what has triggered this change. As it can be seen from above, employee's attitudes are of paramount importance when implementing change. Chaudhry (2018) has stated that successful implementation of change is powered by employees willingness and openness to commit to the change.

If employees are not ready to accept the change initiative it will be at risk of failing which would also put any investment in the change initiative (i.e. information technology systems) at risk, (Chaudrhy, 2018). This could incur a significant cost to the organisation. Another reason for resistance to change is based on new technology introduced within a change, this can cause fear as employees feel they may be replaced by new technologies, (Basu, 2015).

Basu (2015) states that technology can create a barrier to change at it is often resisted. It is stated that technology can cause resistance because employees feel that new technologies may impose more work, this is in terms their work being measured by the technology or new performance requirements, (Basu, 2015). Furthermore, Basu (2015) goes on to say that technology may change an employee's job and a lack of knowledge or motivation to the revised job roles can cause a barrier. According to Chaudhry (2018) the most common occurring change in organisations currently is information systems. With this in mind it is important to reduce employees resistance to new technology and work together with employees to input the new systems. Todosijevic (2015), notes that although technology is a challenge within the change process, it is also a reason as to why change is initiated in an organisation.

There are two types of resistance to change that employees can take part in, 1) open or explicit resistance: this can be done through strikes, negligence, sabotage, and a decline in employee productivity and 2) hidden or implicit resistance: this can be done through employee resignations, delays in work, low morale and low motivation in the work force, (Parachiv *et al.* 2019). Each of which pose significant risk to the change initiative and also the overall success and possible longevity of the organisation.

It can be seen throughout the literature review that resistance to change causes a significant barrier in the management of change initiatives, throughout research it is can be see that it is a significant factor in change management. Although it may not be avoidable it is something that should be planned for, and each organisation should have a mitigation and contingency plan in place to deal with resistance from employees.

As stated above there is a significant need to plan for dealing with resistance to change. A number of ways to do this has been discussed by academics. Cummings and Worley (2015) report that there are three ways to deal with employees resistance to change, 1) empathy and support, 2) communication, and 3) participation and involvement.

Empathy and support is named as one of the ways that managers can deal with resistance to change or lower that resistance to change. This step involves managers discovering how their employees may be dealing with the change, it demands managers to disregard their own judgements of the process and see it from other people's perspectives, (Cummings and Worley,

2015). If managers are listening to their employees they may discover that employees are willing to share their feelings if the managers are open to listening to them. It would create a good channel of communication between management and employees. Supporting the employees to deal with this change is also a crucial role in tackling resistance to change. Supporting employees can include providing them with training and giving them time off after this change period which may have caused distress to employees, (Kotter and Schlesinger, 2008). The training will help them to feel ready to take on this new change and confident in their role in the change. While the time off after the change period may help them to feel supported, listened to, and appreciated. This is crucial in breaking down the resistance to change, however Kotter and Schlesinger (2008) reports that these initiatives although have worked in the past have also failed and cost the organisation a lot of time and money.

The second method to deal with resistance to change is communication. The breakdown of communication is referenced above as a key role in the resistance to change by employees. A lack of communication has lead employees to become anxious and uncertain of changes, (Cummings and Worley, 2015). Paton and McCalman (2008) report that it is important for employees to firstly understand what has triggered this change. Mentioned above, if employees understand why the change is needed they may be more willing to except it. Another aspect which is important in communication is the language in how the change is being communicated. Change at times can be triggered by a potential crisis, (Paton and McCalman, 2008). This crisis could include recession, a pandemic, or a new competitor gaining market share. Crisis can often be seen as a threat. Exploiting this threat as an opportunity may assist managers in the change process, (Paton and McCalman, 2008). Once employees are persuaded on the need for change, they are often more willing to partake in change but like the above (empathy and support) it is very time consuming especially if there are a large number of employees resisting change, (Kotter and Schlesinger, 2008).

The final method to deal with resistance to change is through participation and involvement (Cummings and Worley, 2015). Participation and involvement for an individual in most circumstances is important. It can help an employee to feel a part of something and connected to a team. This is reported as being one of the oldest and most effective strategies for managers attempting to overcome resistance to change, (Cummings and Worley, 2015). This could be linked to Maslow's hierarchy of needs step of identity and belongingness. Lussier (2019)

compares this step to the respect an employee receives from their manager, co-workers and customers.

#### 3.2.2 Management style and training

Similar to employees, managers themselves can also pose challenges in the successful implementation of change within an organisation. Managers have contributed to failed change management as a result of a lack of knowledge in the project, lack of project management and change management skills and a lack of follow through by senior management (Cohen, 2019). Popa (2017) concurs that it is as a result of management failings challenges can arise in the change process, stating that organisational change is dependent on how a manager carries out the change and if they are equipped with the necessary skills to successfully implement change. It is reported that in order for a company to successfully change is dependent on a number of factors: human resources, skills, attitude and the knowledge held by managers and employees, (Parachiv *et al.*, 2019).

Anand and Barsoux (2017) state that it is the organisations duty to create these leaders that can successfully transform and implement change in an organisation, noting that transformation and change in an organisation can often run out of steam if the development of leadership skills is neglected. This points to a strong need to train managers to lead change. Paton and McCalman (2008) state that in order for a manager to facilitate change they must have knowledge and the ability to influence employees. If managers are without knowledge of how to manage change this could significantly impact on the success of the initiative. Managers should be aware of change models and theory available to them such as Lewin and Kotter's model mentioned above and be aware of what can happen during the change process in order to be prepared and act proactively within the implementation process. Without knowledge managers must investigate change models and change literature, they must learn how to learn about change. Without this knowledge they cannot implement the change successfully or assess the change process after its implementation, (Schaafsma, 1997). This could be considered a important specification for managers in order to implement change.

The change process is of significant importance for the stability and growth of a company, (Parachiv *et al.* 2019). Therefore, managers and leaders must understand what change needs to be under taken and have the mindset and behaviours to take a company to where it needs to be, (Anand and Barsoux, 2017). Furthermore Ionestu *et al.* (2014) states that the key role of managers within the change process is communication. Communication early in the change process, i.e. in the planning stage, will get people interested in the change that is happening, get them more involved and allows them to prepare for this change (Ionestu *et al.* 2014). Not only is it important to communicate this change with employees it is also important to communicate to anyone that will be effected by this change, for example customers, suppliers, or investors (Ionestu *et al.* 2014). The importance of communication is also referenced above in relation to manging the resistance to change.

Akinbode and Shuhumi (2018) has stated that change success is dependent on the type of leadership style a manager exhibits. There are three leadership styles referenced in relation to the change process: laissez faire, transactional, and transformational, (Akinbode and Shuhumi, 2018). Each of which have their own attributes and may be more favourable to certain situations over another leadership style.

The transformational leadership style has shown to be favourable in the change process, (Raja and Palanichamy, 2011). The transformational leader is believed to transform employees attitudes, and develop a vision for change that provides the organisation with a leader that focuses on the strategic plan of the company and motivates employees towards this, (Raja and Palanichamy, 2011). Akinbode and Shuhumi (2018) also favour the transformational leadership style in the change process as opposed to a style such as transactional leadership. Transformational leadership focuses on giving guidance, plan for short term gains, share the change vision with employees and give employees jurisdiction to act in line with the change vision, where as transactional leadership styles is reported as focusing on planning and the supervision of employees, (Akinbode and Shuhumi , 2018).

These leadership styles can be found across organisations, and may benefit the organisation in different areas. However, it is clear that the transformational leadership style is more favourable for change management initiatives and could result in a number of change initiatives succeeding. If the Irish public sector had a transformational leader at the fore front of the change initiative it could help deal with any challenges that may arise in the change process.

#### 3.2.3 Dynamic capabilities of an organisation

Changes in an organisations external environment requires a company to make a number of strategic decisions in order to sustain competitive advantage, (Bojessan and Fundin, 2020). Strategic change can be defined as a company's ability to change the content of their strategy in order for the organisation to align its strategy with the external environment, (Wu, He, Duan, and O'Regan, 2012). Furthermore the performance of the organisation depends on how well their strategy fits in with the external environment, (Wu *et al.* 2012)

The dynamic capabilities of a company is an approach which can help an organisation to strategically change in line with the environmental shocks the organisation is exposed to, and failure to address these changes can have a significant effect on a company's performance, (Barretto, 2010). Dynamic capabilities is broken down into a multi-dimensional construct: 1) an organisations ability to closely observe the ever changing environment a company is operating in and take hold of opportunities which can positively affect the organisation and 2) the organisations ability to create and generate value added strategies through alteration of how resources available to them are deployed, (Wu *et al.* 2012).

As mentioned above, Applebaum *et al.*(2012) have stated that change initiatives are likely to fail between one third and 80% percent of the time. Bojessan and Fundin (2020) state that change initiative failure correlates highly with an organisations ability and responsiveness to changes in the external environment. This capacity to change is based on a number of factors. These factors include a combination of both managerial capabilities and an organisations capabilities that allow the company to adapt effectively and quickly to changing environments, (Bojessan and Fundin, 2020). This is referenced above in relation to leadership style and how this correlates with successful change initiative. Paton and McCalman (2008) state that some organisations are not willing to adapt to changing environments and follow the method of- if it's not broken don't fix it. This could be detrimental to an organisations longevity if their strategic plan is not aligned with external environments, as stated above, and it could pose a threat to the company's success. Bojessan and Fundin (2020) state that there are five enablers in an organisation that help to create change: 1) sense of positivity, 2) dedicated resources and commitment, 3) co-operation and combining competencies, 4) previous lessons learned, and

5) communication of the vision and goals of the organisation. The ability to enable change will help an organisation to gain more success in change initiatives. Baretto (2010) also states that a firms dynamic capabilities is related to the ability to combine internal and external competences to assist them in implementing change in a rapidly changing environment. This implies that organisations should work together across departments and teams to build on each other's knowledge and help the organisation to implement change.

According to Wu *et al.* (2012) dynamic capabilities consist of three aspects- 1) scanninganalysing the needs emerging from various stakeholders throughout the organisation, 2) identification- the ability to pinpoint opportunities or threats the organisation is exposed to through the rapidly changing environment and 3) reconfiguration- reconfiguring the current functional capabilities of the organisation to adapt to the change. Reconfiguration is an important aspect of the capabilities. Bojessan and Fundin (2020) states that in order to make use of the various functional capabilities departments within an organisation, they should break down their segregated roles and responsibilities and combine knowledge and resources to create new and purposeful interactions across departments. The organisational design of a company has a significant effect on how interactions are either enabled or hindered, and many studies have magnified the significant importance that organisational design has on the dynamic capabilities of an organisation, (Bojessan and Fund, 2020).

Although from literature referenced above it is apparent that focusing on the dynamic capabilities of an organisation can have a positive effect in order to quickly and effectively deal with a changing environment, there has been criticisms of the dynamic capability approach. Wu *et al.* (2012) state that although there is a number of research articles around the dynamic capability construct it still lacks a grounded theory, as it does not have a consolidated definition. According to Wu *et al.* (2012) there have been many attempts by academics to define dynamic capabilities which can be seen in the below image.

Study	Definition
Teece & Pisano (1994)	The subset of the competences and capabilities that allow the firm to create new products and processes and respond to changing market circumstances
Teece, Pisano, & Shuen (1997)	The firm's ability to integrate, build, and reconfigure internal and external competences to address rapidly changing environments
Eisenhardt & Martin (2000)	The firm's processes that use resources—specifically the processes to integrate, reconfigure, gain, and release resources—to match and even create market change; dynamic capabilities thus are the organizational and strategic routines by which firms achieve new resource configurations as markets emerge, collide, split, evolve, and die
Teece (2000)	The ability to sense and then seize opportunities quickly and proficiently
Zollo & Winter (2002)	A dynamic capability is a learned and stable pattern of collective activity through which the organization systematically generates and modifies its operating routines in pursuit of improved effectiveness
Winter (2003)	Those (capabilities) that operate to extend, modify, or create ordinary capabilities
Zahra, Sapienza, & Davidsson (2006)	The abilities to reconfigure a firm's resources and routines in the manner envisioned and deemed appropriate by its principal decision maker(s)
Helfat et al. (2007)	The capacity of an organization to purposefully create, extend, or modify its resource base
Teece (2007)	Dynamic capabilities can be disaggregated into the capacity (a) to sense and shape opportunities and threats, (b) to seize opportunities, and (c) to maintain competitiveness through enhancing, combining, protecting, and, when necessary, reconfiguring the business enterprise's intangible and tangible assets

Figure 1: Dynamic capabilities definitions, (Wu et al. 2012)

This uncertainty in the literature around a company's dynamic capabilities could pose a threat to organisations wanting to exploit this construct but being unaware of how to do this as a result of its many definitions and conceptualisations.

## 3.3 Organisational Culture and Change

Organisational culture can be described as all existing relationships in a company both internally and externally, which largely shapes and guides the actions of employees without employees being aware of its influence, (Al-Ali, Singh, Al-Nahyan, and Sohal, 2017). Furthermore, Rashid, Sambasivan and Rahman (2004) describe it as being the value, beliefs and the appropriate behaviour by the organisational members. CIPD (2012) also mentioned that the Barclays chief executive explained organisational culture as how people behave when nobody is watching.

Taking into account that organisational culture is based on the values, beliefs and relationships, organisational change could have effect on the culture of a company. Organisational change that transforms the current values and beliefs of a company's culture can expect a backlash from employees and they may resist the change, (Lucas and Cline, 2008). Academics and researchers have noted the importance of the relationship between organisational culture and its effect on successful organisational change, (Lucas and Cline, 2008).

O'Riordan (2012) notes that it has been indicated that failings of the public sector in Ireland centre around organisational culture. The Irish public sector consists of many different organisations each of which have their own individual core values, beliefs and identity, (Our Public Service, 2020). For example core values of the Health Service Executive (HSE) arecompassion, care, trust and learning (Health Service Executive, 2021). In order to effectively apply a change initiative within any of the Irish public sector organisations it is imperative to understand the organisational culture of each so that the impact of the change initiative on the organisation can be understood entirely, (O'Riordan, 2012). This is not surprising considering evidence of the importance of organisational structure and the strategic objectives of an organisation, (O'Riordan, 2012).

Mbeda (2014) notes that in order to adapt to change effectively, organisations need to embrace a flexible culture which allows the organisations to produce higher levels of creativity and innovation which is needed in the current climate of change. Al-Ali *et al.* (2017) also states that in order to effectively manage change an organisation must be capable of instilling a culture that is receptive to change, but this has proven to be a challenge for organisations. By building an organisational culture that is receptive and flexible to change it allows an organisation to accept change quicker and seek out the opportunities involved with change initiatives that could benefit the organisation in the long term, (Mbeda, 2014). Given that the culture of an organisation is connected to and effects all internal and external relationships as stated above, this would be a significant challenge for an organisation in the change process. A change initiative could completely alter the culture which may cause distress. Not only that, as mentioned in the introduction, change is happening rapidly and constantly, therefore this could cause even further challenges as there may be constant changes to values and beliefs and the culture of the organisation may become unclear to all stakeholders. As it can be seen from research the organisational culture is a critical element in effective change management, and a flexible and receptive organisational culture is imperative in securing change in the organisation and ensuring the process is as smooth as possible, (Mbeda, 2014).

#### 3.4 Literature Review Conclusion

The literature review has provided a vast amount of information on change management and the challenges that effect the change process. Change was noted as being inevitable in organisations, partially due to a technological boom which organisations internationally are dealing with, (Applebaum, *et al.* 2012)

Change management theory was explored in which two theorists that had impacts on this topic of management were discussed. First John P Kotter's eight steps to leading change was analysed. One particular step of Kotter's model was praised: creating a powerful guiding coalition (Step 2). This step was praised for its ability to recognise that managers cannot fight off and reduce resistance to change by themselves and that it is helpful to have a group of managers involved in the change process, (Pryor *et al.* 2008). Although, Kotter's model was also criticised for its lack of research in outside organisations, Kotter's model is based on research in his own private company, (Applebaum *et al.* 2012). Secondly, Kurt Lewin's model was analysed, and similar to Kotter's model it was also subject to both praise and criticisms by academics. It was praised for its simplistic method which made it easy for managers to understand, (Galli. 2018). Although on the other hand it was criticised for completely disregarding the type of leadership needed within a change process for it to be successful, i.e. a transformational leader, (Hussain *et al.* 2016).

Through further exploration of literature the challenges of change management became apparent. It was noted that the change process was a complex one that caused distress within organisations, (Popa, 2017). The challenges emerging through the literature included the following: resistance to change, management style and training, the dynamic capabilities of the organisation and the organisational culture. In order to avoid or eliminate some of these challenges a number of recommendations were made in the research articles discussed. It was

noted that although some of these challenges cannot be avoided, they can be anticipated plans can be put in place to defuse some of the challenges.

In conclusion, the themes emerging from the literature review are 1) culture in an organisation has a considerable impact on change management, 2) the dynamic capabilities of an organization are imperative in the ability to adapt to a changing environment, 3) managers face numerous challenges when implementing change, and 4) managers should have the knowledge to implement change. The challenges within change management have been established above, and although there is some literature on change management challenges within the Irish public sector the bulk of the literature was based around private organisations or public sector organisations within other countries. For this reason interviews will be conducted with managers in the Irish public sector organisations to investigate if managers face challenges within the change process and if so, what are the challenges they face when initiating change in the organisation. The themes stated above will be useful in informing the methodology section of this research.

# 4 Research Aims and Objectives

#### 4.1 Research Aim

The aim of this research project is to review and critically analyse change management theory and collect information from various articles on the challenges that arise within change management. During the collection and reading of articles it became apparent that the majority of research articles were based around private organisations or public sector organisations in countries across the globe and a number of them pointed to change management challenges that have been experienced by managers in these organisations.. There was a limited number of research articles on the Irish public sector and change management.

Based on this evidence of a gap in the literature, semi-structured interviews will be conducted with managers of the Irish public sector (across different departments) to discover if change is experienced in the Irish public sector similarly to that of other organisations, in particular if they are experiencing the widely reported challenges that appear within the change process. The aim of this study is to gain insight into the views of a small sample sizes' opinions and experiences of the change process. The proposed research will not generalise views and knowledge but aims to gain an insight into the topic of change management and managers experiences in managing change in the Irish public sector. Through these interviews it is anticipated that the researcher will gain information on the change process, in particular managers experiences of the change process.

### 4.2 Research Objectives

In order to conduct the named research project there are a number of objectives set out for the study. The objectives of this study is to understand if the managers in the Irish public sector are experiencing the widely reported change management difficulties. The objectives and sub objectives of this study are ; managers experiences of managing change in the Irish public sector, change management in the Irish public sector, and investigating if there are challenges when implementing change in the Irish public sector.

Data will be gathered from literature in the following areas- change management theory, change management challenges, background on the Irish public sector, and change initiatives in the Irish public sector.

Interviews will be conducted with managers in the Irish public sector. Interviews will be conducted with a sample of managers across different departments within one Irish public sector organisation. These interviews will be semi structured, in order for open ended questions to be used which allows for managers to express ideas, experiences and opinions on the topic, and managers across different departments may have different experiences of change and the semi structured interview allows for these to be discussed.

The objectives will be achieved by interviewing managers across a number of departments in order to gain a broad view of change in the Irish public sector. These findings will then be analysed and discussed, comparing similarities and differences between the findings from the interviews with the literature reviewed. The researched will then discuss the findings in-depth and conclude the research question: Do managers in the Irish public sector face challenges when implementing change?

# 5 Methodology

#### 5.1 Research Approach

The methodological approach to be used for this research piece is a qualitative approach. The reason this approach is most suitable for this study is because the study is interested in the subjective views and human experience of the proposed research topic, (Silverman, 2013). The quantitative approach was disregarded as this method tends to show 'that' factors are related rather than 'how', (Hogan, Dolan and Donnelly, 2009). Another reason this method was chosen was that when the literature was reviewed on the topic of change management, it was apparent that a number of the articles used a qualitative approach to gather information. For example, Graamans et al. (2019) conducted 17 in-depth interviews to examine the failures in change management and Bojesson and Fundin (2020) conducted nine in-depth interviews to examine the micro foundations of dynamic capabilities as an enabler of organisational change. Although neither of these articles claim to generalise the findings to a wide population, they do give good insight into the topics and provide the reader with in-depth knowledge on change management. This is the aim of the proposed research, not to generalise but to gain an in-depth view into the topic of change management and managers experiences in managing change in the Irish public sector. In order to understand if the difficulties faced by managers in the change management process mentioned within the literature review are seen and experienced by managers within the Irish public sector.

It is important to gain insight in to their experiences, which are subjective to them and what they have experienced in a change process. Some of which may vary depending on what area/ department the participant works in, and some may have more experience dealing with change than others. Throughout the research the organisation will remain anonymous.

## 5.2 Sample

The sample chosen for this study will consist of seven managers within an organisation in the Irish public sector. The sample will be from different departments of the organisation, for example finance, medical, administration and human resources. This sample was chosen as it will give different points of view and a wide variety of opinions on the research topic. This sampling method is referred to as purposive sampling, it refers to the sample being chosen specifically by the researcher as a result of specific characteristics of interest that a participant may have that relate to the study being undertaken, (Hogan *et al.* 2009). The researcher aims to gain a broader view on change in the Irish public sector by having managers in different departments as participants. The reason for this is that these managers may have experienced change differently to each other. The selection criteria for this research included a number of as aspects- 1) the participant had to be a manager managing teams or departments, and 2) ideally the manager had been in a management position for 3+ years across their careers, whether this was 3 years consecutively was not an issue.

#### 5.3 Research Tool

As seen from the research question posed the research is interested in the views and opinions of each participant. This is because the approach is that of ontological, meaning that the participants knowledge, interpretations, experiences, understandings, perceptions and so on are important to the social reality in which the research aims to explore, (Mason, 2018). For this reason the epistemology approach was disregarded, as this studies the nature of knowledge, (Hogan *et al.* 2009), rather than the nature of reality. The participants are being invited to share their experiences and understanding of the change process. The aim of the research is to gain insight in to managers experience within change management, and if public sector managers in an Irish perspective are experiencing the widely reported challenges of change management. An analysis into this area is needed to complete this research and the researcher aims to gain an understanding of managers previous and current perspectives and experience in change management. For this reason, the research instrument chosen to research the topic is interviews.

The type of interview that will be used is semi structured. This is also known as a qualitative interview (Mason, 2018). This entails the researcher preparing a set of questions that will cover core topics and themes as a starting point for participants but also invites participants to express points of views and perspectives which may not be directly asked within the set of questions prepared, (Silverman, 2015). Interviews were chosen over questionnaires because the

researchers aim is to gain in-sight into the management of change and questionnaires may not give the researcher the opportunity to explore the topic in-depth with managers.

A set of questions will be prepared that will act as a schedule or check list of items that need to be covered but also allows for the participant to express opinions on the research topic or to express that they have not seen or experienced some of the issues that have been raised in the literature review.. The interview schedule for each participant will be the same although various follow up questions within the schedule may be posed to the participant depending on their input to previous questions and may also be posed to clarify information the participant is providing. According to Mason (2018) a common structure for semi structured interviews consists of a fluid and flexible structure, so that it allows the participant and interviewer to address and develop on unexpected topics which may arise. Alsaawi (2014) reports that researchers use this type interview as it they believe a structured interview could hinder the responses from participants in terms of the depth of the answers to interview questions that usually take an open ended form in semi structured interviews. As a result of the flexible interview schedule, these interviews also tend to take on a more informal style of conversation, often referred to as conversations with a purpose, (Mason, 2018).

Due to the researcher using open ending questions it is recommended that a pilot study be undertaken, (Alsaawi, 2014). Subsequently, before the interviews are conducted a pilot study will be tested. This is to establish that the interview schedule/ questions are clear and understandable. This will also help to anticipate how the interview will be conducted and what possible challenges could arise.

## 5.4 Data Collection and Analysis

In order to collect data Microsoft teams will be used. A meeting will be hosted and organised by the researcher, working togethering with each participant on scheduling a time that suits both. The Microsoft teams meeting will be recorded and each interview will be dictated by the Microsoft teams application. Although when meetings are recorded on Microsoft teams the application dictates them, the researcher will listen to each interview and review the dictation to ensure all correct data is collected. Each interview will be around 20-30 minutes long. The data collected will be stored on a password protected document. The interview schedule can be found in appendix 1.

In order to analyse the data collected throughout the interviews a thematic analysis will be adopted. A thematic analysis is described as the identification of themes which are recurring throughout various interviews, and also one of the most common approaches of data analysis in qualitative research, (Freeman, 2009). Therefore, the thematic analysis in this instance will be used in order to explore the data gained from the participants interviews and when dictated the researcher will compare themes, similarities or patterns occurring across the interviews. Coding of interviews will be used in order to highlight themes throughout interviews. Coding is the method of devising a system which helps the researcher to identify common themes, so that they can be easily identified and compared to data from other interviews or literature, (Mason, 2018). Coding is also useful for the researcher as it allows them to keep track of what data they have gained from interviews and analyse what to do with the data, (Mason, 2018).

The interview questions being posed to the participant are not validated interview questions from previous research. This is as a result of the gap in the research identified above in research aims. As a result of this gap it was difficult to find published interview questions in the area of research.

## 5.5 Ethical Considerations

There are a number of ethical considerations in terms of qualitative interviews. Mason (2018) lists a number: what an interviewer asks, how they ask it, what the interviewers allows the participant to tell them (are they revealing more than they should), and if confidentially and anonymity can be protected. Although, Mason (2018) reports that it is not possible to anticipate all possible ethical issues, thinking about the 4 points mentioned above can help a researcher prepare for some of the issues that can be anticipated.

Ethical considerations for this study include the storing of data and consent from participants. In order to conduct interviews consent will be gotten from each participant, they will also be informed that the interview will be recorded. Participants will be made aware that they are under no obligation to answer all questions and can refuse to answer if they wish and that at any point they can withdraw from the research. Participants will be made aware of the data being stored safely on a password protected document, and that they can access the data from their own interview if they wish to do so at any point. Due to the interviews taking place over Microsoft teams and being online, the consent forms will be emailed to them and the researcher will request it to be signed, either with an e-signature if the participant has one, scanned back with a written signature or if this is not possible the consent forms will include the researchers email in the event that the participants have any other queries for the researcher. Please see appendix 2 for the information sheet given to participants and appendix 3 for a sample consent form. .

## 5.6 Limitations of study

The limitations of this study are as a result of choosing a qualitative methodological approach. Typically this infers a smaller sample size and therefore findings cannot be generalised, (Silverman, 2015). Thus, findings of the proposed research topic cannot be generalised across the entire Irish public sector but are subjective opinions and perspectives on change management. As a result of the small sample size, further research should be done in this area to establish if managers experience change management challenges in the Irish public sector.

According to Alwaasi (2014) using interviews as a research tool has its limitations. Researchers face a very time consuming process when they choose interviews, they have a number of steps in the process 1) access, 2) making contact with chosen participants, 3) conducting the interview, 4)transcribing interviews, and 5) making use of the data i.e. data analysis. Alshenqeeti (2014) concurs that the limitations of interviewing is that the research tool is very time consuming in both the data collection process and analysis process. As a result of this limitation researchers need to carefully plan and manage their time well in order to conduct all interviews in the time available to them.

Another limitation of this study is that due to a worldwide pandemic the interviews will all take place online using Microsoft teams. If the research was taking part in another time, face to face

interviews would be preferrable to the researcher. The online aspect of research has created difficulties for researchers. Madge and O'Connor (2017) outline a number of them; the distance between a researcher and interviewee can affect the commitment of the interviewee and make it easier for them to drop out of the study, technological issues can lead to quality in the sound or video making it difficult to record the interview or transcribe from the recording, connection could drop off at any moment if the internet connection is not stable, and participants may not feel comfortable being recorded online. All of these limitations must be taken into account when planning the interview to limit the possibilities of such incidences occurring.

# 6 Findings

In order to analyse the findings of this study the interviews were coded to allow the researcher to see the emerging themes across the interviews, as stated above in the methodology section. The themes identified in the interviews conducted are as follows: the culture of the organisation, communication and change, training and knowledge of change management, types of employees, managers and change, and the organisations ability to adapt to change

### 6.1 The culture of the organisation

Every participant in the study stated that the culture of the organisation had an impact on effective change management in the organisation. The importance of the organisational culture for effective change management can be seen in Al-Ali *et al.* (2017) stating that organisations must instil a culture that is receptive to change in order for that organisation to manage change effectively. It is evident from the findings that managers in this organisation found that the culture of an organisation was imperative in order to achieve effective change management. Lucas and Cline (2008) also noted the relationship between organisational culture and successful organisational change.

Although it became apparent throughout the interviews that there was mixed views regarding the culture toward change in this organisation. A number of the participants stated that this varied from employee to employee and department to department.

For example participant C stated that :'Some do and some don't, but regardless this is going to get that anywhere'.

Through this statement It could be seen that this manager had encountered a culture of openness to change but also a culture resistant to change in the organisation.

Whereas participant A stated that the culture of this organisation was more often positive towards change than not: 'I think it's quite open. I. think most people are very open to it;.

It seems from the findings that although one participant found there was a positive culture towards change most managers found there to be a mixed culture and attitude towards change in the organisation.

Whilst participant B noted that the culture towards change was varied across departments: 'Departments like this are certainly more flexible to change and a lot more driven to change and react and plan for the future. There are different driving forces too'.

The department this participant worked in was a service user department stating that they had certain standards to meet that were always being updated, and they reckoned that other departments may not have as much professional responsibility therefore creating less of a drive for change. The culture toward change varying from department to department has damaged some departments ability to change according to this participant. The importance of the organisations or parts of the organisation being receptable towards change can be seen in literature review. Mbeda (2014) notes that a receptive and flexible organisational culture allows an organisation to accept change quicker and to also seek out opportunities to be involved with change initiatives that benefit the organisation.

#### 6.2 Communication and change

In all interviews undertaken communication during the change process was mentioned in a number of contexts. It was mentioned 1) as a challenge and 2) as a resolution.

Throughout the interviews it became apparent that communication was a challenge in successful change management. Participants noted that a lack of communication created a resistance to change form employees.

Participant B in particular stated that- 'People need to understand why things are getting looked at or changed. Here in our organisation there is a huge resistance to change because people don't understand why'.

This statement was in reply to the question regarding challenges when implementing change. It is clear from this statement that the lack of communication has created challenges in managing change. Similarly participant A and D agreed that communication needs to be a factor in the change process. Participant A stated that not having good communication has created challenges in the change process: 'If people don't know what's happening, and they're certainly not brought into the loop early enough, they will feel as though change is being done to them and not with them'. Whilst participant D stated that: 'For change to be successful, you have to have a really good information flow stream..... it needs to be targeted to that worker whatever level they're at, and there needs to be a you know it's an openness and transparency and accountability'.

This links to Basu (2015) view of communication being noted as a challenge in the change process, it is stated that resistance to change is as a result of a lack of awareness by employees. If they do not understand what will happen, when it will happen or what the outcomes of the change will be the employees will resist the change being implemented, (Basu, 2015).

Although a challenge of change management it was also noted as a resolution to challenges in the change process by every participant in the study. Participants stated numerous times that communication was key for successful change.

Participant E stated that: 'How you need to deal with it (change) is that you know you use you really need to finely tune your people skills and you need to try and work with them'.

Participant F also agreed that communication was key to overcoming challenges in the change process: 'By sitting down with them, having a meeting and explaining the reasons for the changes, why we needed them and how it was actually going to make their working lives easier'.

Using communication as a resolution to some of the challenges faced in the change process is also noted in the literature review. Cummings and Worley (2015) state that when employees become anxious or uncertain of changes it is because of a lack or breakdown of communication in the organisation. Paton and McCalman (2008) also report that in order for change to be accepted by employees it is important for them to understand why the change is happening and what has happened that has triggered the change to be implemented.

Participant A also mentioned the use and advocation of new change approaches should be used for effective change management: 'So the newer approaches would very much advocate for co designing approaches to change. It's really important you bring about the people that you work with and the people who are going to be impacted by the change. In some cases that's staff and in some cases that might be service users in your particular service. So co design approaches and collaboration. Really building the idea what a shared purpose is'.

## 6.3 Training and Knowledge of Change Management

Training and knowledge of change management was an area in the interview that was quite varied across the participants. Some had no knowledge or training before having to manage change and now would describe their knowledge of this area as experiential knowledge. This group of participants felt that they would have benefitted greatly from some training in this area before having to embark on the change management process.

Other participants stated that although they had no direct or specific training in the area of change management, their other training was linked in some way to change management.

For example participant E stated that: 'With my bachelor's degree I would have picked up a little bit of it through the HR module that we did, in the masters that I'm doing now, we're doing a lot of innovation and leadership and how people and how you manage people'.

Similarly participant A stated: 'So the work that I do is called organizational development. Really what happens with that as you bring a collection of skills to the table so I have a background in operational HR or of a background in physco therapy I've background in coaching and training and development. Then that experience of the organization as well that kind of lived professional experience in the organization. So the whole lot of that combined together is what brings the skills for, I suppose, bringing others through the skills of change and bringing about people and culture change. And then also I have a qualification as an organizational development practitioner. But in terms of an actual change management course in itself, no. It's a collection of other skills coming together'.

The importance of managers training in change management is evident from both the findings of the study and the literature reviewed. As stated above some of the participants concurred that training in this area would have greatly affected how they managed the change process. It is also stated in the literature review that managers often contribute to failed change management as a result of their lack of knowledge in the change project, and a lack of project management or change management skills, (Cohen, 2019). Popa (2017) also states that failings in the change process is as a result of managers not being equipped with the necessary skills to carry out and successfully implement change. In order for organisations to have successful change implementation their managers must be equipped with the knowledge, skills and attitude to so, (Parachiv, *et al.* 2019).

### 6.4 Employees Length of Service

This topic came up in a number of interviews. Although not apparent in the literature review above, a number of participants stated that when implementing change the employees length of service played a crucial role.

When speaking about barriers or challenges faced in the change process, a number of the participants stated that employees that have been employed in the organisation for a long time created challenges for management when implementing change.

Participant A noted that: 'There are people who maybe 15-20 years in the same room, so they're not as used to change'

Participant F noted that they had also experienced challenges in terms of an employee's length of service: 'So I suppose when I started here we had some members of staff who are working here very very very long-time and we're very reluctant for anything to change and there was an attitude of we've always done it this way. So why? Why would you change? and equally we have some employees who were very open to change and were welcoming of change'.

Participant C stated similar and also added a note on newer employees: 'We would have had some long standing employees and then say new employees who are new to the organization

who are who are adaptable to change and then say the longstanding they can be quite set in their ways, and they're used to doing it certain way. '

From the above it can be seen that three participants had some difficulties with longer standing employees.

#### 6.5 Managers and Change

It is evident from both the literature review and the interviews undertaken that managers play a critical role in the success of change management.

Throughout the interviews it was mentioned that managers play a key role in communicating and helping employees though the change process. One participant in particular raised the view that middle managers in particular are very important to the successful implementation of change.

Participant A stated: 'Middle managers in particular, are key to the success because they sit in a space where they are working with the frontline and then they're also navigating and the corporate aspect of the organization. So they're linking in with maybe an executive management team and then frontline service managers or teams. So particularly middle managers are very much a catalyst for change'.

Participant E similarly stated that managers were a key to the success of change: 'It's all about people you know. It's all about how people relate and collaboration and it comes down to getting input from the people who actually know what's going on so technically, from the ground up. If you don't ask the people who are actually doing the job, what changes they think would work. You're not going to get by in from them. If you want it, you can't impose change on people. It will never work. You have to collaborate'.

This was also discussed in the literature review above. Ionestu *et al.* (2014) noted that the managers role of communication is incremental to the change process. It is the managers role to communicate as early as possible in the change process to allow for employees to get

involved in the change, get employees interested in the change and also to allow them to prepare for this change that could affect them in numerous ways, (lonestu *et al.* (2014)

When speaking about managers being a key to the success participant D stated that although managers are the key to success they have also been the source of failure of change initiatives and believes that the failures are as a result of managers not applying the appropriate position in managing these changes. This could relate back to the varying views in the literature review surrounding management styles, and what types of managers manage change best.

#### 6.6 The organisations ability to adapt

This is another area in the interview that was varied across the participants. Two participants felt that the organisation did not have the ability to adapt quickly and effectively. Another two participants felt the organisation did have the ability to do this if needed and it became apparent particularly when Covid-19 caused a huge shift in the organisation and the last two had mixed views on this topic.

The participants that had the view the organisation was not able to quickly and effectively change if the need was raised stated that due to the historical structure of this organisation, a breakdown of communication causes this organisation to not have the ability to be dynamic.

For example participant B stated: 'I think one of the drawbacks of this particular organization is probably it's historical in structures. When pulling together there's a lot of silo, not just silo workers but silo departments and there are organisations within this organisation which don't necessarily communicate with other departments. So there is a breakdown of communication'.

This can be linked back to Bojessan and Fundin (2020) recommendation of breaking down the segregated roles and departments across the organisation to create purposeful interactions and allow departments to combine their knowledge and skills.

Participant F had a similar view point: 'so many obstacles you know to get anything done and you need you need to justify and I suppose rightly so. We need to justify big spends and that

kind of thing. But a lot of time can be wasted doing that and we still get a no. Again, because there's so many things to jump through, it takes months and months to get anything done'.

Two of the participants had a different view to the above and stated that the organisation is very adaptable to change and can do so quickly and effectively if needed.

Participant A stated: 'I think for short term changes very much so built like that. I think again, Covid19 really brought that to the floor. Teams were mobilized, the resources were mobilized and that that was the that was one of hopefully one of the learning pieces around responding to Covid is that actually when you free up resources and you reduce hierarchical structures, you can mobilize an awful lot more much quicker'.

Participant E also agreed that the organisation was adaptable to change: 'I think certainly with the reaction to Covid, Obviously there was a lot of mistakes made along the way, but I think 99.9% of people want to do something. Wanted to React, wanted to bring in whatever needed to be done. Whatever you say bad about the organisation, they've turned it around .... You know, I mean, you don't get everything right. That's, but that's in every environment that's in every organization. But you know, I think I think we've done pretty well in that respect'.

Both of these participants gave evidence on how the organisation quickly and effectively changed when the need came about.

Two other participants took on a different stance. Stating that the ability to be dynamic was based on the employees.

Participant D stated: 'Look the staff responded wonderfully across all spectrums. But the organisation itself, it looks like the emperor had no clothes. It was found to be severely wanting in many areas'.

This section of the interview provided the research with extremely varied views and opinions on the dynamic capabilities of the organisation. Although there is a link between the varying views. Those that had the view the organisation did not have the ability to change effectively and quickly if the need was risen worked in service user departments and those that disagreed stating the organisation did have the ability to do so did not work in service user departments. According to a number of the interviews the adaptability of the organisation was damaged by financial concerns and the hierarchical structure of the organisation.

Participant F mentioned: 'What tends to happen in my experience is you get new people in with ideas and enthusiasm and wanting to change and make things better and they're just hit with brick wall after brick wall after brick wall and eventually they give up and say what's the point. They slip into the 9-5, I'm doing my day's work and getting out here and that seems to happen quite a lot here'.

This was a common theme a cross a number of interviews. It was found that as a result of the hierarchical structure of this organisation and the need to justify investing in change, it often deterred employees or managers in the organisation to try to bring about change.

Participant B had pointed out that this was not only this particular organisation but it was across the Irish public sector: 'large public sector organisations, the desire to do that might be there, but it's actually getting all the cogs in place and getting them moving seems to take a lot more negotiation and stake holder involvement'. This comment was in comparison to this participants time working in a privately owned company.

Interestingly participant A mentioned that the covid-19 pandemic caused the organisation to free up resources and create a flatter structure in order to help the quick transition that was needed to adapt to new roles that emerged as a result of the pandemic: 'when you free up resources and you reduce hierarchical structures, you can mobilize an awful lot more much quicker. So there certainly desire and there is certainly a desire with chief officer to hold onto that and that you know that those boundaries that have broken down the hierarchy structures that have been reduced, that some of that can be retained. It isn't going to be realistic to retain all of that, I don't think. Because there's still quite a an older hierarchical structure in the organization'.

The way in which the organisation was forced to break down structure in the organisation to deal with the covid-19 pandemic is similar to a point discussed in the literature review. Baretto (2010) states that a firms dynamic capabilities are dependent on the organisations ability to

combine both internal and external abilities to assist them in implementing change in an environment that is rapidly changing.

#### 6.7 Conclusion

As it can be seen form the findings above the themes emerging from the interviews conducted include the culture of change, the ability for the organisation to adapt, the role on communication in the change process, the managers role in the change process, the impact of the types of employees and the managers knowledge and training in change management. All of these themes had both participants that had similar views and opposing views on these themes. These views seemed to vary across managers but a theme occurred throughout these views. It appears that the managers in the corporate side of the organisation had similar views to each other and the managers in the departments that delivered a service to the public had similar views on some topics. It was also apparent these views in which the corporate managers held versus the managers in departments delivering a service differentiated from each other in certain areas. The themes emerging will be discussed in the following section along with a comparison to the information in the literature review, along with some themes that were not discussed or found in the literature review.

# 7 Discussion

The findings above have provided the research with some interesting data about change management in the Irish public sector. Some of the findings offered new data that was not found in the literature. For example, in the findings it became apparent that three managers found difficulties with long standing employees when implementing change. On the other hand some of the data had similarities. Specifically around the importance of communication throughout the change process.

The research question identified in the introduction of this paper is: Do managers in the Irish public sector face challenges when implementing change? It is evident from the semi structured interviews undertaken with this group of managers in the Irish public sector that they have faced difficulties in the change process. In the above section the themes that emerged from the interviews are as follows: the culture of the organisation, communication and change, training and knowledge of change management, length of service of employees and change, and the organisations ability to adapt. Each of which provide the research with evidence that managers in the Irish public sector have faced challenges when managing change. The themes will be discussed under the objectives and sub objectives of this study; managers experiences of managing change in the Irish public sector, and challenges when implementing change.

#### 7.1 Managers experiences of managing change in the Irish Public Sector

Throughout the interviews undertaken managers disclosed their experiences of change management within this public sector organisation. The participants had varying experiences in this area.

For example, three participants felt that the employees who had been employed with this organisation for a significant number of years appeared to have an effect on the change process. Although this was not found as a challenge for managers when implementing change in the literature review, it was apparent in the findings section of this study. Three participants mentioned that longer standing employees at times created difficulties when managers were

implementing change. These participants thought that some of the employees who had served a long period of time in the organisation found change to be difficult. This was as a result of a number of things. Participant F felt that these employees were reluctant to change as a result of being comfortable doing what they were doing and had an attitude of if it's not broken why fix it. In order to overcome this challenge in the change process this participant said that they had to take a lot of time out of implementing the change to sit down and talk to these employees, to help them to understand why this was happening, how it would affect them and also how it would fit in to their work and although at the start of the change it may seem like extra or more work on top of their workload it would hopefully, in the long term, set up the department to run more smoothly.

From the above it can be seen that communication can be used to resolve such challenges, Communication and its importance in the change process will be discussed in more detail below. Particularly in relation to the significant impact that good communication or bad communication can have on the change process and how managers can use communication when difficulties arise such as resistance to change. It must also be noted that participants did not state that they faced this difficulty with all long standing employees but they have faced it with some.

Whilst other participants had more positive experiences when dealing with change. For example, one participant felt that there was an open attitude towards change in the organisation and stated that the organisations ability to adapt and change to the needs of the Covid-19 pandemic reflected this. Considering what some participants referenced as 'a historical structure' this participant noted that the organisation adapted to this rapid and emergent change but stated that the organisation will have to work on sustaining long term changes. The importance of organisational culture and its effect on change management is referenced un the literature review. Al- Ali *et al.* (2017) states that in order to effectively manage change the organisation must have a culture that is receptive to change.

By analysing both of these views it is apparent that these managers have had different experience's when dealing with change. Some maybe facing more challenges than others. This could be dependent on what area of the organisation the participants are working in. For example, Participant B noted that certain areas of the organisation were more adaptable than others, and this could be dependent on certain driving forces within departments. Therefore,

some departments, managers and employees may be more familiar to change and as a result of this familiarity more adaptable to changes as they have more experiences of change implementation.

#### 7.2 Change Management in the Irish Public Sector

Change management in the Irish public sector was explored in the interviews, in particular the culture towards change in this Irish public sector organisation, and the organisations ability to adapt to change quickly and effectively. Participants gave differing views on the culture towards change in the organisation. Two participants felt that the organisation was open to change whilst others found it was not. Similarly there was opposing views on the organisation ability to adapt quickly and effectively.

The literature reviewed and interviews undertaken showed similarities surrounding the importance of having a positive culture towards change in the organisation. It is stated in the literature that the culture of an organisation has a significant impact on how change happens in an organisation. Mbeda (2014) states that organisations must adapt and embrace a flexible culture in order for effective change management. Throughout the literature the importance of a positive culture towards change is flagged as a tool for effective change management. Taking this into account, O'Riordain (2012) states that there is findings that link change failing in the Irish public sector to the culture of an organisation. Throughout the interviews undertaken it became apparent that there were differing views surrounding the culture of change in this organisation. Two of the participants stated that they believed that the culture towards change in this public sector organisation was quite open, whilst one participant believed there was a mix of positive and negative attitudes towards change, but noted that this can be found in most organisations. From analysing the interviews it can be seen that managers had mixed views on the topic of the culture towards change, implying that some participants may have found the negative culture towards change difficult to manage during the change process and others may not have had to deal with this challenge in the change process.

Although the importance of having a positive culture towards change is not directly mentioned in the interviews it is spoken about in terms of this organisations culture towards change. Each participant noted that the culture of the organisation has a significant impact of successful change management. As stated in the findings section, Participant B noted that the service using departments had more of a drive for change as a result of criteria and standards those departments have to meet, and as a result may have more of a culture of change.

Another area which differing views and opinions come to light is around the organisations ability to adapt to change. One participant stated that they faced difficulties when implementing change, they felt they and their employees were often met with obstacles in the change process. Two participants had the view that the organisation was not built to change effectively or quickly due to its historical structures. Participant F stated that when a department or manager is trying to implement change the process is held up by the need to justify big spends. Although this participant agreed that some justification is needed in this area, it had a knock on effect on the change process and slowed the process down and therefore often deterred people from initiating change process'.

In contrast two participants felt that the organisation did have the ability to adapt to change quickly and effectively. Referencing its ability to adapt well to short term changes .In particular, how the organisation adapted well to the changes caused as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic. It is stated that change initiatives are likely to fail between one third and 80% of the time, (Applebaum *et al.* 2012). Failures in change initiatives and the organisations ability to adapt to change and be responsive to changes in the external environment have a high correlation, (Bojessan and Fundin, 2020). The differing views of these participants indicates that they have either experienced different scenarios of how the organisation adapts to change or have differing views on this matter. However, it could also be that different parts of this public sector organisation adapt to change differently considering that these two participants work in different areas of the organisation. Taking the varying data form the interviews into account it can be seen that the organisations ability to adapt to change has been a challenge for a number of the participants.

#### 7.3 Challenges when implementing change

Throughout the interviews it can be seen that there are challenges when implementing change in the Irish public service. These challenges include resistance to change, the length of service of an employee, communication and the training/ knowledge that managers have in relation to change management.

An aspect of the interviews which was also apparent throughout the literature review is that communication plays a key role in managing change. It was found to be a challenge in managing change for the managers interviewed and it was also found to be a resolution to facing difficulties in the process. Participants stated that difficulties in the change process came to the fore front when there was no communication or poor communication. This is concurred in the literature review. Cummings and Worley (2015) mention communication as a method for dealing with the resistance to change. Furthermore, Ionestu et al. (2014) states that the key role of managers within the change process is communication Through a number of the interviews it can be seen that managers found that when employees were not communicated with either before the change or during the change, it created a challenge in the change process. Much like Paton and McCalman (2008) stating that employees need understand why the change was happening, participant B had similar view, as stated above. This aspect of the interviews had similarities with the literature reviewed. It should also be noted that within a significant number of the interviews issues that arose or how managers dealt with change circled back to communication and its key role in the change process. It was a common theme throughout all interviews, and was noted as the main reason for resistance to change by Participant B. It became apparent throughout the interviews that participants felt that communication was key to successful change management and without communication challenges arose.

Resistance to change was one of the first challenges noted in the literature review. A number of articles reference resistance as a challenge in the change management process. Basu (2015) states that employees resistance to change can be a factor in the change process and is based on the employees lack of awareness about the change, what it entails, and a fear of the unknown. A resistance to change is also noted as a challenge in the change process by some of the participants in this study. Participant C noted that the resistance to change can take up time

in order to support these employees that are resistant to change. Similarly Participant B noted that there is always some form of resistance to change in this organisation and this resistance is caused by employees not understanding why the change is happening. This Participants views are very similar to what Basu (2015) states, which is mentioned above. It is mentioned in the literature review that communication, along with other strategies, is an effective resolution to minimising this challenge. Cummings and Worley (2015) state that a breakdown or lack of communication can cause employees to become anxious of change. To help with the resistance to change, employees must first be involved in the communication of why the changes are being made, (Paton and McCalman, 2008). Having undertaken interviews it would appear that this group of participants in the Irish public sector have experienced resistance to change, creating a challenge in managing change.

Training and knowledge in the area of change management was a factor in both the interviews and the literature review. The importance of having knowledge of managing change and training in it, and how it can affect the change process was expressed by participants. The participants that did not have any training or knowledge in change management felt that some training would have greatly benefitted them when managing training. Although now they have picked up skills in managing change, it would have been beneficial when having to implement change for the first time as managers. The participants who had knowledge of change management were not directly trained in this but had studied courses that had modules that linked into change management which gave them skills to implement change. Overall the view was that managers need knowledge or training to help them to implement change. This point is also noted in the literature review. It is stated that without knowledge of change management managers cannot implement change successfully or address the change process post implementation, (Schaafsma, 1997). Although not mentioned as a difficulty in the change process by these participants it was clear from them that some form of training in this area would assist them in implementing change successfully. The importance of knowledge of change management and knowing when change needs to happen is reiterated in the literature review above. Anand and Barsoux (2017) state that managers in an organisation must understand what changes need to happen and have the mindset and behaviours to take a company to where it needs to be. This could be an area of training the organisation could invest in. To focus on training managers to implement change which may help to minimise the challenges, or give the managers skills to deal with these challenges.

### 7.4Discussion Conclusion

The hypothesis of this study stated that managers in the Irish public sector face challenges in the change process. Throughout the interviews it became obvious that this group of managers have faced challenges in the change process. Some challenges differing from the literature found such as the length of service of the employee having an impact on the change process and some having similarities such as resistance to change.

Although from the literature it can be seen that there was limited information on the challenges of managing change in the Irish public sector, the interviews undertaken give some clarity on the change process in the Irish public sector and the challenges some managers have encountered. The challenges of change management reported in the literature review were concurred by participants and there was also evidence of challenges these participants faced that were not found in the literature review. These interviews provided the research with evidence that managers in the Irish public sector have faced challenges when implementing change.

However, this cannot be generalised to all managers in the Irish public sector and the challenges they face, but an insight into a group of managers experiences and views on change management in the Irish public sector.

# 8 Conclusion

Throughout this study there have a number of aspects discussed and analysed surrounding change management in the Irish public sector. In the early stages of this study literature was reviewed on change management theory and challenges. It was clear that there was limited literature on change management in the Irish public sector. For this reason, the researcher undertook this study with the view of gaining insight into change management in the Irish public sector and if the managers in this sector faced similar challenges to those reported in the literature review. Throughout these interviews it was found that this group of participants have faced challenges in the change process. A number of these challenges reported in the literature review such as resistance to change, were found to be a challenges for this group of participants. Other challenges, such as an employee's length of service, that were not found in the literature review, emerged in the interviews undertaken.

The findings from the interviews gave insight into a number of areas in which participants were facing challenges in the implementation of change. These include the importance of a positive culture towards change, resistance to change, the importance of communication in the change process, the length of service of an employee, the organisations ability to adapt to change and a managers training and knowledge of change management.

The culture of the organisation was found to have a big impact on the change process. The findings here show that whilst the participants were in agreement that a positive culture towards change was needed to successfully implement change, there was varying views on if this organisation had a positive or negative culture towards change management.

Resistance to change was seen by a number of participants in the study. This resistance to change was mainly linking to a lack of communication. Interestingly, communication seemed to be linked to the challenges of change management at a number of points throughout the interviews. Either as a challenge itself or as a resolution to a challenge. For example, it is seen as a resolution to dealing with resistance to change, but also a factor in causing resistance to change. It is also seen as a resolution when dealing with long standing employees not wanting or disagreeing with change. The findings in both these sections show how important communication is in the change process. The importance of communication is also backed up

numerous times in the literature review. For example, Paton and McCalman (2008) state that employees need understand why the change was happening. Paton and McCalman (2008) also state that employees are more willing to except changes if they understand what is the cause of the change, the need of the change, and what has triggered this change. In order for employees to understand why change is taking place they must be communicated with by management.

Another area of the interviews that gave insight into change management in the Irish public sector was the lack of training on change management provided to managers in this organisation. This was an aspect in which managers felt some training in managing change would have been beneficial to them. Supporting staff in this area could help managers to be better prepared for the challenges they may face or could help them to avoid them. This is an area in which this public sector organisation could invest in to help managers feel more confident in managing change, give them the skills to implement change and help them to help their employees throughout the change process and in the aftermath of the change.

The objectives and sub objectives of this study was to gain insight into managers experiences of managing change in the Irish public sector, learning about change management in the Irish public sector and if there are any challenges that arise when implementing change in the Irish public sector. It can be seen from this research that these participants have faced numerous challenges when managing change. Proving that this hypothesis of the study- ' Managers in the Irish public sector experience challenges in the change process', is true with this group of participants. This study is not to generalise challenges in change for managers across the Irish public sector but to give insight into a small number of managers experiences when managing change.

# 9 References

- Akinbode, A.I. and Shuhumi, S.R.A. (2018). 'Change management processes and leadership styles'. *PEOPLE: International Journal of Social Sciences*. 4(2), pp.609-618. Doi. 10.20319/pijss.2018.42.609618.
- Al-Ali, A.A., Singh, S.K., Al-Nahyan, M. and Sohal, A.S. (2017). 'Change management through leadership: the mediating role of organizational culture'. *International Journal of Organizational Analysis*. 25(4), pp. 723-739. Emerald Insight. doi. 10.1108/IJOA-01-2017-1117.
- Alshenqeeti, H. (2014). 'Interviewing as a data collection method: a critical review'. *English Linguistics Research*. 3(1), pp. 39-45. Doi. 10.5430/elr.v3n1p39
- Alwaasi, A. (2014). 'A critical review of qualitative interviews'. *European Journal of Business and Social Sciences*. 3(4), pp. 149-156. SSRN. Doi. 10.2139/ssrn.2819536.
- Anand, N. and Barsoux, J,L. (2017). 'What everyone gets wrong about change management: poor execution is only part of the problem'. *Harvard Business Review*. 95 (6), pp. 78-76. Gale Academic OneFile.
- An Garda Siochana. (2021). Modernisation and Renewal Programme. Available at: <u>https://www.garda.ie/en/about-us/publications/policing-plans/strategy/modernisation-and-renewal-programme/</u>. (Accessed 13 March 2021).
- Baretto, I. (2010). 'Dynamic Capabilities: A review of past research and an agenda for the future'. *Journals of Management*. 36(1), pp. 256-280. Sage Journals. doi. 10.1177/0149206309350776.
- Basu, K,K. (2015). 'The Leader's Role in Managing Change: Five Cases of Technology-Enabled Business Transformation'. *Global Business and Organizational Excellence*. 34 (3), pp. 28-42.
- Bojesson, C. and Fundin, A. (2020). 'Exploring micro foundations of dynamic capabilities- challenges, barriers and enablers of organizational change'. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*. 34(1), pp. 206-22. Emerald Insight. doi. 10.1108/JOCM-02-2020-0060.
- Chaudhry, S. (2018). 'Managing employee attitudes for a successful information system implementation: a change management perspective'. *Journal of International Technology and Information Management*. 27(1), pp. 58-90. Business Source Ultimate.

- CIPD (2012). Leading Culture Change- Employee Engagement and Public Service Transformation. Available at: <u>https://www.cipd.co.uk/Images/leading-culture-change-</u> <u>employee-engagement-and-public-service-transformation\_2012\_tcm18-14116.pdf</u>. (Accessed 3 March 2021).
- Cohen, H. (2019). 'The Change Management Fallacies'. SAM Advanced Management Journal. 84 (1), pp. 4- 15.
- Cummings, T,G. and Worley, C, G. (2015). Organization Development and Change. 10<sup>th</sup> edn. United States of America. Cengage Learning.
- Freeman , O. (2009). 'Analysing focus group data', in Hogan, J., Dolan, P. and Donnelly, P. (ed.) *Approaches to Qualitative Research: Theory and its Practical Application, A Guide for Dissertation Students.* Cork: Oak Tree Press, pp. 229-260.
- Galli, B.J. (2018). 'Change Management Models: A comparative analysis and concerns'. <u>IEEE Engineering Management Review</u>. 46(3), pp. 124-132. IEEE. Doi. 10.1109/EMR.2018.2866860.
- Government of Ireland, (2010). Croke Park Agreement. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/89ddb8-croke-park-agreement/</u>. (Accessed 13 March 2021)
- Government of Ireland. (2014). *Haddington Road Agreement*. Available at: <a href="https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/3b1739-haddington-road-agreement/">https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/3b1739-haddington-road-agreement/</a>. (Accessed 13 March 2021)
- Graamans, E., Aij, K., Vonk, A. and Have, W. T. (2019). 'Case Study: Examining failure in change management. *Journal of Organisational Change Management*. 33(2), pp. 319-330. Emerald Insight. doi. 10.1108/JOCM-06-2019-0204
- Health Service Executive. (2021). *Health Services Change Guide*. Available at: <u>https://www.hse.ie/eng/staff/resources/changeguide/</u>. (Accessed 13 March 2021).
- Health Service Executive. (2021). How the nine Values in Action behaviours were developed. Available at: <u>https://www.hse.ie/eng/about/our-health-service/values-in-action/valuesinactionblog/how-the-nine-values-in-action-behaviours-weredeveloped.html</u>. (Accessed 3 March 2021).
- Hogan, P., Dolan, P. and Donnelly P. (2009). 'Introduction', in Hogan, J., Dolan, P. and Donnelly, P. (ed.) *Approaches to Qualitative Research: Theory and its Practical Application, A Guide for Dissertation Students*. Cork: Oak Tree Press, pp. 1-18.

- Hussain, S,T., Lei, S., Akram, T., Haider, M., Hussain, S,H. and Ali, M. (2016). 'Kurt Lewin's change model: A critical review of the role of leadership and employee involvement in organisational change'. *Journal of Innovation and Management*. 3(3), pp. 123-127. Science Direct. doi. 10.1016/j.jik.2016.07.002
- Ibec for Irish Business. (2021). *Public Sector*. Available at: <u>https://www.ibec.ie/connect-and-learn/industries/public-sector</u>. (Accessed 12 March 2021)
- Ionescu, EI., Merut, A. and Dragomiroiu, R. (2014). 'Role of mangers in management of change.' *Procedia Economics and Finance*. 16, pp. 293-298. Science Direct. doi. 10.1016/S2212-5671(14)00804-1.
- IPA, 2015. Organisational culture and the public service. state of public series services.
   [online] IPA. Available at: https://www.ipa.ie/\_fileUpload/Documents/Organisational\_Culture.pdf [Accessed 3 March 2021].
- Kotter, J,P. (2012). *Leading Change*. United States Of America Harvard Business Review Press
- Kotter, J.P. and Schlesinger, L.A. (2008). 'Choosing strategies for change'. *Harvard Business Review*. 86(7-8), pp. 130-139. Gale academic OneFile.
- Levasseur, R. (2001). 'People Skills: change management tools: Lewin's change model'. *The Institutions of Operations Research and the Management Sciences*. 31 (4), pp. 71-73. JSTOR Journals.
- Lucas, C. and Kline, T. (2008). 'Understanding the influence of organizational culture and group dynamics on organizational change and learning'. *The Learning Organization*'. 15(3), PP. 277-287. Emerald Insight. doi. 10.1108/09696470810868882.
- Lussier, K. (2019). 'Of Maslow, motives, and managers: The hierarchy of needs in American Business, 1960-1985'. *Journal of the History of the Behavioural Sciences*. 55(4), pp. 319-342. Gale Academic OneFile. doi. 10.1002/jhbs.21992.
- Mason, J. (2018). *Qualitative Researching*. 3<sup>rd</sup> edn. London. Sage Publications
- Mbeda, , R.D. (2014). 'Essence of a flexible organisational culture to influence change in the 21<sup>st</sup> century organisation'. *Mediterranean Journal of Social Sciences*. 5(7), pp, 663-670. Doi. 10.5901/mjss.2014.v5n7p663.
- O'Connor, H. and Madge, C. (2017) 'Online interviewing', in Fielding, N.G., Lee, R.M and Grant, B. (ed.). *Online Research Methods*. London: Sage Publishing, pp. 416-435.

- Our Public Service, (2021). Action 18: Review Public Service Culture and Values. Available at: <u>https://ops2020.gov.ie/actions/developing-people-organisations/culture-values/</u> (Accessed 3 March 2021).
- Parachiv, D., Nitu, M and Savin, M. (2019). 'Change management within companies'. *Proceedings of the International Conference of Business Excellence*. 13(1), pp. 625-634. Directory of Open Access Journals. doi. 10.2478/picbe-2019-0055.
- Paton, A.R. and McCalman, J. (2008). *Change Management: a guide to effective implementation*. 3<sup>rd</sup> edn. London. Sage Publications.
- Popa, E. (2017). 'The Manager- Key Element In The Process Of Change'. *Annals of the University of Petrosani Economics*. 17(1), pp. 251- 262.
- Pryor, M.G., Taneja, S., Humphreys, J., Anderson, D. and Singleton, L. (2008).
   'Challenges facing change management theories and research'. *Dehli Business Review*. 9(1).
- Public Jobs. (2021). About the Public Service. Available at: https://www.publicjobs.ie/en/information-hub/the-civil-and-public-service/about-thepublic-service. (Accessed 12 March 2021).
- Raja, S.A. and Palanichamy, P. (2011). 'Leadership styles and its impact on organizational commitment'. *Asia-Pacific Business Review*. 7(3), pp. 167-175. Sage Journals. doi. 10.1177/097324701100700315.
- Rashid, M.Z.A., Sambasivian, M. and Rahman, A.A. (2004). 'The influence of organisational culture on attitudes toward organizational change'. *Leadership and Organization Development Journal*. 25(2), pp. 161-179. Emerald Insight. doi. 10.1108/01437730410521831.
- Ronnenberg, S.K., Graham, M.E., Mahmoodi, F. (2011). 'The Important role of change management system implementation'. *International Journal of Operations and Production Management*. 31(6), pp. 631-647. Emerald Insight. Doi. 10.1108/01443571111131971
- Schaafsma, H. (1997). 'A networking model of change for middle managers'. *Leadership and Organization Development Journal*. 18(1), pp. 41-49. Emerald Insight.
- Silverman, D. (2015). *Doing Qualitative Research*. 4<sup>th</sup> edn. Sage Publications
- Sirkin, H.L., Keenan, P. and Jackson, A. (2014). 'The hard side of change management'. *IEEE*. 42(4). IEEE Xplore Digital Library. Doi. 10.1109/EMR.2014.6966953.

- Todosijevic, R. (2015). 'Changes in strategic management caused by innovations and key technologies'. 34, pp. 127-138. *Faculty of Economics, Subotica*. Directory of Open Access Journals.
- Wu, Q., He, Q., Duan, Y. and O'Regan, N. (2012). 'Implementing dynamic capabilities for corporate strategic change toward sustainability'. *Strategic Change*. 21(5-6), pp. 231-247. Wiley Online Library. Doi. 10.1002/jsc.1906.

# 10 Appendix

# 10.1 Appendix 1

# **Interview Schedule**

# **Interviewee Introduction**

- How long have you been employed with this organisation?
- How long have you been in your current role for?

# Management knowledge of managing change

- What experience do you have in the area of managing change?
- Is change management an area you have been trained in or have knowledge in?
- When implementing changes would you consider managers a key to the success?

# **Change Management and employees**

- Do employees welcome change in the organisation?
- Have you faced any difficulties/challenges with employees when managing change?
- If so, what challenges have you faced?
- How have you dealt with these challenges?
- How have these challenges effected the change process?

# **Culture of Change**

- Do you think the culture of an organisation impacts on effective change management?
- In your opinion, what is the attitude/culture towards change in the organisation?
- Is the organisation built to change effectively and quickly if the need arises?

# **Change Management in the Irish Public Sector**

- Are you aware of any change initiatives currently taking place in the organisation?
- If so, what will these changes entail?

### 10.2 Appendix 2

#### Change Management in the Irish Public Sector: A managers Perspective

I would like to invite you to take part in a research study. Before you decide you need to understand why the research is being done and what it would involve for you. Please take time to read the following information carefully. Ask questions if anything you read is not clear or if you would like more information. Take time to decide whether or not to take part.

#### WHO I AM AND WHAT THIS STUDY IS ABOUT

I am a final year student study a MSc in Management at the national college of Ireland. This research is being undertaken as part of my studies . The aim of the research is to gain insight in to managers experience with managing change within the Irish public sector

#### WHAT WILL TAKING PART INVOLVE?

This study will cover a number of topics across the topic of change management including: managers knowledge about managing change, change management and employees, culture of change, and change management in the Irish public sector. The interview will take 20-30 minutes and will be facilitated on Microsoft teams.

#### WHY HAVE YOU BEEN INVITED TO TAKE PART?

You have been invited to take part in this study as your role involves the element of managing employees and you have a number of years' experience in management.

#### **DO YOU HAVE TO TAKE PART?**

Participation in the study is voluntary. The participant has the right to refuse to participate, refuse to answer any question, or withdraw from the study at any point.

#### WHAT ARE THE POSSIBLE RISKS AND BENEFITS OF TAKING PART?

This aim of this study is to explore a gap in the literature around the Irish public sector and change management. Although there is data and articles on this topic, it is limited. This study

will help to gain insight into the managers in the Irish public sectors' experience in managing change

# WILL TAKING PART BE CONFIDENTIAL?

The organisation and individuals will remain anonymous. The recordings will be stored and kept on a password protected computer that only the researcher has access to. The researcher may have to break confidentiality agreements if there is a strong belief that there is a serious risk of harm or danger to either the participant or another individual or if a serious crime has been committed. Non-anonymised data will be kept in the form of signed consent forms and audio recordings and kept as part of the research data. These will be stored safely on a password protected computer.

#### HOW WILL INFORMATION YOU PROVIDE BE RECORDED, STORED AND PROTECTED?

Signed consent forms and original audio recordings will be retained using Microsoft teams/ streams on a password protected computer that only the researcher has access to until after my degree has been conferred. A transcript of interviews in which all identifying information has been removed will be retained for a further two years after this. Under freedom of information legalisation you are entitled to access the information you have provided at any time.

#### WHAT WILL HAPPEN TO THE RESULTS OF THE STUDY?

This research will only be used in the submission for my dissertation.

# WHO SHOULD YOU CONTACT FOR FURTHER INFORMATION?

email-

THANK YOU

# 10.3 Appendix 3

### Change management in the Irish public sector- Consent to take part in research

- • I..... voluntarily agree to participate in this research study.
- I understand that even if I agree to participate now, I can withdraw at any time or refuse to answer any question without any consequences of any kind.
- I understand that I can withdraw permission to use data from my interview within two weeks after the interview, in which case the material will be deleted.
- I have had the purpose and nature of the study explained to me in writing and I have had the opportunity to ask questions about the study.
- I understand that participation involves being interviewed by the researcher, and contributing to the study.
- • I understand that I will not benefit directly from participating in this research.
- • I agree to my interview being audio-recorded.
- I understand that all information I provide for this study will be treated confidentially.
- I understand that in any report on the results of this research my identity will remain anonymous. This will be done by changing my name and disguising any details of my interview which may reveal my identity or the identity of people I speak about. The organisation I work for will also remain anonymous.
- I understand that disguised extracts from my interview may be quoted in this dissertation
- I understand that if I inform the researcher that myself or someone else is at risk of harm they may have to report this to the relevant authorities they will discuss this with me first but may be required to report with or without my permission.
- I understand that signed consent forms and original audio recordings will be retained on a password protected file that only the researcher has access to.
- I understand that a transcript of my interview in which all identifying information has been removed will be retained for two years from the date of the exam board.
- I understand that under freedom of information legalisation I am entitled to access the information I have provided at any time while it is in storage as specified above.

• I understand that I am free to contact any of the people involved in the research to seek further clarification and information.

# **Researcher Information**

Fiona Healy

MSc in Management- final year student

X18198872@student.ncirl.ie

Signature of research participant

----- Date -----

Signature of researcher

I believe the participant is giving informed consent to participate in this study

----- Date ------